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City Council Explores Options
To Provide Senior Assistance

Students Use Tugwell Collection
As Resource to Build Model City
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See COUNCIL, page 3

At the December 16 Greenbelt
City Council meeting, council
considered changes to the com-
munity resources advocate pro-
gram, approved plans for the
public works facility expansion,
and approved an upgrade of the
city telephone system.

Advocate Debated
Council debated a new way to

provide services under the com-
munity resources advocate pro-
gram in the form of a contract
with Collington, a local non-profit
provider of services to senior citi-
zens.  Previously Greenbelt had
employed a single individual as
coordinator to provide an array
of services to seniors and others
in the community under a grant
from the Naturally Occurring Re-
tirement Communities (NORC).
Since then David Moran, assis-
tant to the city manager, has
worked with Friends of the Re-
source Advocate (FORA) to ex-
plore an alternative approach that
might bring additional services
and expertise to the program.

At the council meeting,
Moran asked for tentative sup-
port for this approach as details
are worked out and he comes
back with a specific proposal.
City Manager Michael
McLaughlin did not ask
councilmembers to be supportive

but merely “comfortable” with
considering this new approach.

Moran outlined how this ap-
proach might work.  There would
be a single, primary person for
the city, citizens and organiza-
tions to contact.  That person
would oversee services in general
but would have the capability to
tap into other types of expertise,
ranging from health care, therapy,
social work, to grant proposal
writing.  As contractor, Collington
staff with training in many disci-
plines would be called upon as
needed.  A 24-hour hot-line is
also a possibility.  A recent devel-
opment at Collington, the
downsizing of staff, including one
staff member initially considered
for the Greenbelt project, caused
a delay in planning and the need,
as Moran phrased it, “for addi-
tional time to address the issues”
and to ensure himself and those
he is working with that
“Collington can indeed provide
the services needed by city resi-
dents.”

Council Reaction
Reaction from council was

mixed.  Mayor Judith Davis saw
the advantage in having a
broader array of staff expertise
from which to draw — from
Collington or another provider –
but emphasized that there had to

be one contact — one face —
that all in the city would get to
know and who would provide the
continuity and community visibil-
ity needed for a successful pro-
gram.

Councilmember Thomas White
was supportive of the concept.
He thought that Collington was
close and accessible and agreed
with continued research on a
specific proposal.  Councilmember
Edward Putens, however, was
uncomfortable with the proposal
and its uncertainties.  He said
that he wants a situation where
the city has all the facts and is
in control.  He encouraged simul-
taneous exploration of the con-
tract approach as well as hiring a
single city staffer for the job.

Councilmember Rodney Rob-
erts also voiced concern about a
contract rather than a staff posi-
tion.  He and others were con-
cerned about a delay in bringing
a Community Resource Advocate
to the city.

Councilmember Alan Turnbull
thought that the city has lost
momentum in this process.  He
was uncomfortable that the city
had advertised a position, re-
ceived resumes, interviewed can-
didates and was now veering

In October 2001 one
student from Nicholas
Orem Middle School and
her mother were referred
from the Hyattsville Library
near the school to the
Tugwell Special Collection
at the Greenbelt Library. It
was an evening of happy
coincidences because I was
on duty and the student
brought her assignment let-
ter with her describing the
requirements for her city.

“Design A City” is the
first quarter interdisciplinary
project for the seventh graders.
The assignment requires that
students create to scale a model
city in either two or three dimen-
sions, including at least four dif-
ferent zones. They have to con-
sider all aspects of a community
and incorporate land use, recre-
ation, housing, environmental
factors, government and other
factors in their design. Completed
projects have always been dis-
played at school. This year the
winners and several other cities
were displayed at the Greenbelt
Library during November.

Since one of the collection ar-
eas for the Tugwell Special Col-

lection at the Greenbelt Library
includes urban planning, I felt
this was an opportunity to do
outreach with the community. The
assignment was challenging and
frustrating for parents and librar-
ians because no book exists to
show step-by-step how to design
a city. We have a few books that
show how to do particular craft
techniques, such as paper mâché
or salt dough, a few books on
dioramas and items in the
Tugwell Special Collection. This
assignment requires creative
thinking and uses skills from so-
cial studies, language arts, and
mathematics disciplines.

I contacted the school’s
magnet coordinator to plan
ahead for the following
school year. I also con-
tacted Yvonne Magee, di-
vision chief of the Infor-
mation Center of the
Maryland-National Capital
Park and Planning Commis-
sion and was granted as-
sistance from three of their
staff.

Summer Meetings
Over the summer in

several meetings with both
magnet school and plan-

ning staff, we discussed whether
it was best to set up a program
in Greenbelt and have all 270
students come at one time using
various meeting spaces or to do
a presentation at their school. I
included the Greenbelt Museum
in various email messages and
Jill Parsons-St. John, curator of
the Greenbelt Museum, was able
to give a tour to our committee.
Difficulties with bus transporta-
tion led us to opt for two half-
day presentations at the school
two weeks apart.

Aware of this assignment, dur-

Sunday, January 5
1-3 p.m., Council Reception for outgoing state and county

representatives, Municipal Building
1-5 p.m., Artful Afternoon, Community Center

Monday, January 6
8 p.m., Work session on FY 2002 report on visual arts educa-

tion program, Municipal Building
Thursday, January 9

7:30 p.m., GHI Board of Directors meeting, GHI Board Room

by Elizabeth Wilkins, librarian and curator of Tugwell Special Collection

Jaeger Tract
After 40 years of effort to acquire the 17-plus acres of unde-

veloped land east of the main gate of the Westchester Park com-
munity for inclusion in Greenbelt Park, a pending agreement be-
tween the developer and the National Park Service fell through at
year’s end.  Unbeknownst to the consortium of city activists, and
county, state and congressional representatives who put together
a financial package to acquire the so-called Jaeger Tract, Friends
Community School of College Park offered a higher bid and
bought the land for a future elementary school.

Post Office
By year-end, the United States Postal Service’s (USPS) efforts

to obtain a site for a new Greenbelt Post Office on Hanover Park-
way at Ora Glen Drive appeared to have succeeded with the help
of city intervention.  A restrictive covenant placed upon this prop-
erty by a previous owner stymied the USPS purchase.  The city
stepped in as middleman between buyer and seller and temporarily
gained title to the property in order to use its powers of eminent
domain to remove the deed restriction.  Shortly before trial in De-
cember, the parties to the suit reached agreement and USPS settle-
ment on the property is expected shortly.  Under the agreement
terms, the city will purchase the Sunrise property on Hanover
Drive for $624,000 and will not seek $100,000 payment from the
owners of Commerce Center for the cost of installing a traffic sig-
nal at Hanover Parkway and Ora Glen Drive.  Also, USPS will
maintain a 140-foot buffer between its facility and Windsor Green
homes and make every effort to keep a retail postal operation at
Roosevelt Center.

Redistricting
The Maryland Court of Appeals ruled on June 21 that

Greenbelt would be part of the 22nd Maryland Legislative District
after 30 years as part of the 23rd.  While with the 23rd District,
Greenbelt, along with Bowie, was represented by Senator Leo
Green and Delegates Mary Conroy, Joan Pitkin and James
Hubbard.  Re-elected in November in the 22nd District, Senator
Paul Pinsky and Delegates Anne Healey and Tawanna Gaines will
represent Greenbelt along with newcomer Justin Ross, also elected
a delegate.  They will take office in January.  District 22 also in-
cludes Berwyn Heights, Edmonston, Hyattsville, New Carrollton,
Riverdale Park, University Park and the development of
Westchester Park.

Goddard Master Plan
Greenbelt’s neighbor, the Goddard Space Flight Center, responded

to public dissatisfaction, especially from residents living east of the
facility, by changing long-term plans to redesign their campus cur-
rently bisected by Soil Conservation Road.  The original concept of
closing the road through the campus and moving it to the north-
ern and western boundary of the center was abandoned.  The new
plan, which calls for the bypass road to turn east to connect with
Good Luck Road, was well received at a public meeting on August
6.  Redesign and rearrangement of buildings will improve both their
scientific capacity and overall campus security.

Theater, Roosevelt Center
For most of the year, the city has anticipated acquiring the old

Greenbelt Theatre in Roosevelt Center. The theater, once a center-
piece of the original planned community, had fallen on hard times
over the years and even shut down for a period. In recent years,
with Paul Sanchez as manager, the theater has improved consid-
erably. To ensure its continuation, the city has worked toward pur-
chasing the structure.  In October, the city believed an agreement
would be signed within a month, followed by a determination of
how to repair, use, and manage it. At year end, a signed agree-
ment is still expected “shortly.”

As another way to upgrade Roosevelt Center, a market study
survey was completed during the fall. Consultants recommended
more restaurants, which leads to more business for merchants. Sur-
vey respondents desire a bank and more small business. A
citywide meeting to discuss the findings is anticipated.

Lake Enhancement
A $24,500 grant from the Chesapeake Bay Trust, plus a city
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“Design A City” Project three-dimensional
first-place winner Dimas Guevara’s Salvi City.
Salvi is defined by the designer as the “slang
way for Salvadorean.”
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"I knew I was in trouble when she introduced
me as her 'Insignificant Other.'"

Letters

Salon’s Taxi Service
I read with great delight and

enjoyment the article about Maria
and her beauty salon.  I feel,
however, that the following story
must be added, as it so typifies
her way of doing business.  I
was in for a color and cut when
the phone rang.  I heard her re-
spond with “Don’t worry about
it, I’ll come and get you.”  She
then served me a cup of coffee
as she left to pick up a client
who was unable to keep her ap-
pointment because the weather
was a bit rainy.  When Maria re-
turned, I remarked that the estab-
lishment should properly be
called “Maria’s Beauty Salon,
Coffee Bar and Taxi Service!”
She and I have laughed about
this for a few years now, but I
am sure the name still applies.

Karan Temple True

Telling Tales Out of Court

Except for
some seven lines
in two sketchy
references, the
book is not about
Greenbelt, the
municipality and
community.  For
the latter topics, the reader would
do better to peruse the pages of
this and other local newspapers
or to read Cathy Knepper’s re-
cent history, “Greenbelt, Mary-
land,” or Joseph Arnold’s “The
New Deal in the Suburbs.”

Indian Creek and its impor-
tance to its wetlands environment
has been a major concern in re-
cent debates over development of
the Greenbelt Metro site.  But that
controversy is not the concern of
“Courthouse at Indian Creek.”
Frederick Quinn’s new book fo-
cuses instead on the now seven-
year-old federal structure on
Cherrywood Lane, the Greenbelt
Courthouse.  It’s also about the
prehistory of the site, the political
wrangling it took to get the court-
house built and what has hap-
pened within its walls during its
first five years.  The book reviews
several important and varied cases,
profiles the judges who work at
the courthouse and describes the
support staff, their functions, and
the operations of the justice sys-
tem there.

The site’s role as an American
Indian hunting and trading
ground was highlighted by sculp-
tor Jim Sanborn, whom the Gen-
eral Services Administration com-
missioned to produce a work of
art to commemorate that period in
history.  What he created was a
bronze cylinder containing the
text of the Iroquois Book of the
Great Law, which served as pre-
cedent for the U.S. Constitution.
Quinn describes this work of art
to frame his own book about the
law in practice, beginning and
ending with this image.

Specific Cases
The heart of the book, how-

ever, is the often engrossing
story of specific cases heard at
the Greenbelt Courthouse.  (If the
book were brought up to date,
the recent arraignment at that
venue of the two defendants in
the “sniper” case would perhaps
also have been mentioned.)
These cases include several truly
significant, precedent-setting ones
generated because of the location
of federal agencies in our region
of Maryland.  Among these is
the National Institutes of Health,
at one of whose clinics an overly
competitive scientist secretly de-
stroyed a colleague’s line of “Al-
pha” cells.

Another notorious case, which
ended up in the Supreme Court,
involved a police raid in search of
a suspected drug dealer at which
a Washington Post photographer
took pictures of the suspect’s
parents, who were summarily
awakened and then man-handled

by the police.
Another was the
racially charged
case concerning
black Secret Ser-
vice agents at a
Denny’s restau-
rant in Annapolis

who were denied service while
their white counterparts and other
white customers who arrived later
were promptly served.

One gets a strong sense from
the book that the Greenbelt
Courthouse is a pleasant place to
work, that the emotional environ-
ment is congenial and non-threat-
ening, and that the integration
into the justice system there of a
new breed of lawyers, including
women and African American
men, is based on mutual respect.

Greenbelt’s Turn
Quinn’s first reference to

Greenbelt, the community, comes
in a profile of one of the district
judges, Alexander Williams, Jr.
Williams recalls his appearance at
the Labor Day parade in 1986 as
a candidate for state’s attorney –
the first African American to run
for and win a county-wide posi-
tion – and the way folks in our
town kept encouraging him in his
campaign against the 26-year in-
cumbent.

The other Greenbelt reference
is an anecdote concerning the
fifth anniversary celebration of
the courthouse in 1999, when “a
surprised member of the
Greenbelt City Council” had the
contents of a shoulder bag in-
spected by one of the guards.
No indication is given of gender
in the passage.  Could it have
been our mayor?

The book was published by
the Seven Locks Press.  Copies
are available for sale at the
Greenbelt Museum.

A Review

TOP STORIES
continued from page 1

by Virginia Beauchamp

Week of  January 3

OLD GREENBELT
THEATRE

301-474-9744 • 301-474-9745
129 Centerway

www.pgtheatres.com

Friday
Mostly Martha 7:30
Evelyn *5:20, 9:45

Saturday
Free Show - noon
“Our Daily Bread”

SPONSORED BY
PRINCE GEORGE’S LIBRARY

Mostly Martha *3:00, 7:30
Evelyn *5:20, 9:45

Sunday
Mostly Martha *3:00, *5:15

Evelyn 7:30

Monday - Thursday
Mostly Martha 7:30

Evelyn *5:30

*These shows at $4.00

Mostly Martha (PG)
Evelyn (PG)

Hollywood Flyers
At Aviation Museum

Join the fourth annual Holly-
wood Flyers film series at the
College Park Aviation Museum
running through March 14.  For a
complete schedule of historical
and dramatic, sometimes funny
and often serious movies, call
301-864-6029.

There is a fee. Admission in-
cludes movie, museum, popcorn
and discount coupons for lunch
at the 94th Aero Squadron Res-
taurant.

Owens Center
To Hold Show

The Howard B. Owens Sci-
ence Center at 9601 Greenbelt
Road in Lanham will present
“There’s No Place Like Home” on
January 10 at 7:30 p.m. in the
planetarium.  Follow the interplan-
etary troubadour as he visits
each one of the planets and com-
pares the characteristics of each.
Doors open at 7:15 p.m.  There is
a fee.

During the school year call
301-918-8750 to verify program
topics.

commitment of $31,000, supported
redevelopment of the eroded
north shore of Greenbelt Lake.
Two overlooks with benches
connected by a stone walkway
were constructed by public works
staff and volunteers.  St. Hugh’s
seventh graders and Girl Scout
Troop 4816 members, along with
adult volunteers, helped to plant
native species for a wetland park
and to set up educational signs.
A dedication on April 20 became
an important component of the
city’s celebration of Earth Day.

American Legion
Long-time Greenbelter Ric

Santos served as National Com-
mander of the American Legion
during 2001-2002.  Santos was
past commander of Greenbelt
American Legion Post 136 and
has been involved with the le-
gion for 35 years.

On Flag Day, June 14, the
American Legion and the city
sponsored an “Evening from the
‘40s” ball at the Greenbelt
Marriott.  The very successful
ball was a benefit for the USO
and was designed to acquaint a
whole new generation of
Greenbelters with the activities of
the USO.  Organizers commented
that today’s USO is often funded
by corporate sponsors but the
planners wanted to “bring the
USO back to the grassroots.”

Halloween Haven
From mid-September almost

through Halloween, citizens of
the larger metropolitan area lived
their daily lives in fear as 10 ran-
domly selected, innocent people
were shot dead, each with a
single bullet, by two snipers.
Others were wounded, but sur-
vived.  While no shootings took
place in or near Greenbelt, resi-
dents’ lives were affected.  As a
result police provided extra pro-
tection, especially near schools;
residents were reluctant to go
shopping or gas up their cars;
and all outside activities for chil-
dren in school or community
sports programs were cancelled.
In mid-October city council deter-
mined that Greenbelt children
would have a safe indoor Hallow-
een celebration using the large
Community Center building.  Hal-
loween Haven provided a magic
show, costume contest, arts and
crafts, fun activities and trick or
treating door-to-door throughout
the building.
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Community Events
At the Library

Children’s Programs
Tuesday, January 7, 7 p.m.

Cliffhangers for ages 5 to 8.
Wednesday, January 8, 10:15

a.m. and 11 a.m.  Cuddletime for
ages 12 to 24 months with
caregiver.

4 p.m.  BooKids.  Book dis-
cussion for ages 8 to 12.

Thursday, January 9, 10:15
a.m.  Drop-In Storytime for ages
3 to 5.

11:15 a.m.  Toddler time for
two-year-olds with caregiver.

Saturday, January 11, 11 a.m.
Music for Young Children.  Chil-
dren from birth to seven and their
families.  Concert by internation-
ally-known performing artists
Cathy Fink and Marcy Marxer.

Adult Programs
Monday, January 6, 7 p.m.

Teen Book Beat for ages 13 to
18.

Saturday, January 11, 10:30
a.m.  Poetry Plus.  Discussion
group for adults.  Theme: Wis-
dom.

Women’s Rights Rally will be
featured in the display case for
January.

Golden Age Club
by Bunny Fitzgerald

President Ima Davis presided
at the birthday luncheon meeting
on December 18.  The greeters
were Laurita Pranger and Doris
Roberts.  The birthday honorees
present were Shirley Dwyer, Tom
Dwyer, Sylvia Kender and Brenda
Kosisky.  The birthday raffle was
won by Shirley Dwyer and
Brenda Kosisky.  Ellie Rimar read
the poem, “Your Birthday,” by
Joe Rimar.  Lillian O’Brien will
send copies to the members who
could not attend.

Pat Unger won the door prize,
a book of poems by Joe Rimar.

The club will be going to the
Spy Museum in January.  There
is a fee.

The next meeting will be the
business meeting on January 8.
The new officers for 2003 will be
installed at that time.

The Golden Agers extend
their sympathy to the family of
Helen Starnes.

Wisdom and Poetry
Poetry Plus, a group for poets

and poetry lovers to listen and
talk, will meet on Saturday, Janu-
ary 11 at the Greenbelt Library,
10:30 a.m. to noon.  The group
provides an appreciative audience
for new poems or old, poems
people love, hate or don’t under-
stand. The suggested subject is
“wisdom.”  The discussion is
open to all who enjoy talking
about poetry.  It will help to bring
five to ten copies of poems for
the group to read.

Residents Invited
To Honor Delegates

All Greenbelt residents are in-
vited to a reception on Sunday,
January 5 in the Municipal Build-
ing from 1 to 3 p.m.  The guests
of honor will be the delegation
from the 23rd district who, under
redistricting, no longer represent
the city.  Invited are State Sena-
tor Leo Green and the city’s
former delegates Mary Conroy,
Joan Pitkin and James Hubbard.
Audrey Scott, the county council
member who represented the
Greenbelt area for the last eight
years, will also be honored at the
reception.  Under term limitation
rules, Scott was unable to run for
another term in office.

Amahl Production
At Comm. Center

The Maryland Boy Choir and
the Greenbelt Arts Center will
present a staged performance of
Gian Carlo Menotti’s one-act op-
era, “Amahl and the Night Visi-
tors,” at the Greenbelt Commu-
nity Center on Sunday, January 5
at 3 p.m.

The 45-minute holiday opera
(in English) tells the story of a
crippled shepherd boy and his
mother, a visit from the three
Kings, and a miracle.

Tickets can be reserved by
calling the Greenbelt Arts Center
box office at 301-441-8770.  There
is a fee.  The Maryland Boy
Choir is directed by native
Greenbelter Joan McFarland, and
includes boys from public, private
and home schools throughout
the area.

GHI Notes
The Pet Subcommittee will

meet January 6 at 7 p.m. in the
GHI Conference Room.

The Woodlands Committee
will meet January 8 at 7:30 p.m. in
the Board Room.

The next Board of Directors
meeting will be January 9 at 7:30
p.m. in the GHI Board Room.

The next Pre-Purchase Seminar
will be Saturday, January 11 at 11
a.m. in the GHI Board Room.

Members are always welcome
to attend Committee and Board
meetings.

Van to Mall Service
Begun for Residents

A new program sponsored by
the Recreation Department provides
transportation to shopping malls.

On Thursday, February 13, a
van will provide transportation to
Laurel Mall for shopping from 10
a.m. to 2 p.m. Pre-registration is
required by calling 301-397-2208.

On Thursday, March 13, the
van will go to Columbia Mall for
shopping from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m.
Pre-registration is required.

This program is open to the
general public.  Vans will pick up
Green Ridge residents at Green
Ridge House.

SHHH to See Film
About Use of T Coil

Self Help for Hard of Hearing,
SHHH, Prince George’s County
Group, will meet on Thursday,
January 9 from 2 to 4 p.m. at the
Greenbelt Community Center.
The topic for discussion will be
telephone communication prob-
lems.  A short film on the use of
the “T” (telephone) coil will be
shown.

Anyone with a hearing loss or
a family member with a hearing
loss is welcome.  For further in-
formation or directions, call 301-
474-0345.

GEAC Meets
The Greenbelt East Advisory

Committee (GEAC) will meet
Thursday, January 9 at 7:30 p.m.
at Windsor Green.

from that process to acquire ser-
vices from a vendor rather than
hire a new staffer.

Moran was skeptical that a si-
multaneous process of exploring
the contract and advertising for a
position could be undertaken.  He
felt that there had to be a clear
and open position to offer to ap-
plicants.   He also thought that in
the initial recruitment process an
ideal candidate for the job had
not been identified and therefore
other approaches were warranted.
Putens emphasized that there is
still an open position.

Council completed its consider-
ation by passing a motion defer-
ring a decision until additional
staff work has been completed
and by directing staff to consider
both a contract as well as hiring
staff to perform the job.  Leonie
Penney, chair of  FORA, voiced
her group’s confidence in Moran

and his work on this issue.
Public Works Expansion

Architect Scott Grice presented
final plans for the expansion and
renovation of the city’s public
works facility, which were unani-
mously approved by council.
This approval paves the way for
staff to bid the project, with an
estimated construction cost of
about $2 million.

The building, as designed, has
many “green” aspects and energy-
saving features.  It will be heated
and cooled using geo-thermal
technology; skylights, glass block
and sensors will be used to maxi-
mize the use of natural lighting in
work and storage areas; many of
the building materials, such as the
carpet, will be made of recycled
products; and a rain garden will
serve as both an amenity and bio-
retention facility.

Grice explained that materials

chosen for the building are both
energy-saving and low-mainte-
nance.  There will be ceramic tiles
in the restrooms and locker
rooms.  In the public rooms, the
flooring will be a stained concrete
system, with warm colors and a
durable surface.  Exterior walls will
be a split face concrete block.
Paints with a low volatile organic
compound (VOC) emission have
been selected.

The city expects to make up a
$300,000 shortfall in funding in
modification of plans, if necessary,
through the use of a contingency
fund in the construction contract
by seeking grants, and by apply-
ing interest generated by the 2001
bond fund for the construction.
In addition, Grice expects the con-
tract bidding practice to be quite
competitive and resulting in lower
than anticipated costs.

He has also identified less

costly options for each phase of
the project that can be imple-
mented if necessary.  The bids
will come back to council for ap-
proval, probably in March or
April.

Telephone Upgrade
Another unanimous vote came

with approval of an upgraded tele-
phone system for the city.  It will
cost about $173,000, an outlay ex-
pected to be recouped in four
years through cost savings gener-
ated by the new system.  White
described the new system as
bringing “more power to the in-
strument on the desk and an up-
grade which will benefit city em-
ployees.”

The new system will replace
seven systems and link phones so
that phone calls among city staff
will be intercom rather than out-
side toll calls.  Phones will have
voice mail, can be equipped with

caller ID, and will have
conferencing ability.

Council approved a letter in
support of Project Open Space, for
use by Partners for Open Space, a
coalition formed to protect and re-
store Project Open Space funding.
Council approved the letter but
cautioned staff, at the suggestion
of Turnbull, to support open
space but not at the expense or
elimination of small projects which
contribute to open space but may
not involve actual land acquisi-
tion.

The mayor and Putens and
White reported on the recent Na-
tional League of Cities meeting in
Salt Lake City, Utah.  Issues dis-
cussed at the meeting included
funding for cities for homeland
security, budget issues in tight
economic times, energy conserva-
tion, services for seniors, and
even skateboarding.

COUNCIL continued from page 1

ACE Discusses Tutoring,
Character Ed with Schools

by Mary Moien

The Greenbelt Advisory Com-
mittee on Education (ACE) met
with school leaders in early De-
cember.  All local schools had
been asked to discuss with ACE
a number of issues, including tu-
toring needs, character education,
and school infrastructure.

Tutoring Needs
ACE, which has been discuss-

ing the possibility of organizing
tutoring at the schools, asked for
input from the schools.  Springhill
Lake Elementary School (SHLES)
indicated that their biggest prob-
lem was a transient population.
The school already has four tu-
toring programs: ESOL (English
for Speakers of Other Lan-
guages), Reading Together,
America Reads and Kids Hope.

Magnolia Elementary School
was concerned about difficulties
in meeting the tutoring needs of
all ages.  They suggested focus-
ing and developing a program
that would have the greatest im-
pact.  For their school, they sug-
gested supplementing programs
for children in kindergarten
through grade three.  Greenbelt
Middle School did not want the
needs of middle school students
to be overlooked.  There, it was
reported, parents of students are
looking for free tutoring help.

At Eleanor Roosevelt High
School (ERHS) the concern was
to get students to read and to
read more.  Most already know
how to read adequately.  High
school students, however, would
be a potential pool of tutors —
including those looking for ser-
vice hours, internships, Future
Teachers Club and the Child De-
velopment Students.

The question of liability was
raised.  It was suggested tutoring
be done during a CARES tutor-
ing session or at Before and Af-
ter School programs in the school
buildings.  Magnolia and SHLES
have such programs and
Greenbelt Elementary School indi-
cated there was a possibility they
would be getting a Before and
After School Program.

Character Education
All schools indicated that

they are involved in some type of
character education program.
Magnolia gives a Citizenship
Award to students for good
deeds.  In addition, students re-
ceive compliments for their ac-

tions each morning over the in-
tercom.  Students and teachers
alike can submit a compliment to
be announced about a student.
The announcements are a nice
surprise each morning for those
cited.

Greenbelt Elementary follows a
character program that includes a
morning meeting and a morning
circle of students in each class.
The school also gives “Caught
You Being Good” awards to
those whose good conduct and
activity are noticed. Greenbelt
Middle School focuses on the
idea that “We Are Family.”  A
student and a teacher of the
month are highlighted for their
activities.

Sylvester Conyers, ERHS prin-
cipal, reported on their character
education program, which had
just received a national award.
He indicated that it was built
upon “the Roosevelt way.”  Re-
spect, integrity and other values
are discussed in student forums.
Students are nominated by teach-
ers for awards.  Those who re-
ceive the award are served lunch
by the principal.

Infrastructure
All the public schools present

at the meeting, except Springhill
Lake Elementary, have computers
for students and e-mail for teach-
ers.  The problems include get-
ting teachers and students to use
the computers to their best ad-
vantage, to find time in the day
to use the computers and to learn
how they can be of most help.

At SHLES, only seven staff
have e-mail. Only one wing of the
school building is wired for out-
side computer use.  The school
hopes for new phones someday.

Magnolia is wired completely
and all teachers have e-mail ad-
dresses.  Greenbelt Elementary
has gotten new phone lines be-
cause an area office that moved
into the school building needed
them.  There are computer labs
and computers in every class-
room with e-mail access.

Greenbelt Middle School also
is wired and has computers in
every room.  ERHS has a phone,
a computer, and e-mail in every
classroom.  There is a problem
though, in that wireless connec-
tions do not work well in the
temporaries.

Greenbelt Middle School indi-

cated that renovation of the
building has again been post-
poned.

ERHS indicated that the
school system is looking into an
addition for the building that
would replace the temporaries.  It
would also provide for some
growth in the number of stu-
dents.

In the last two years the num-
ber of students has declined
somewhat as Charles Flowers
High School opened and caused
a redistribution of students in
this part of the county.
Greenbelt Elementary indicated
the possibility that a TAG pro-
gram will become part of the
school’s curriculum.
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ST. HUGH’S CATHOLIC CHURCH
135 Crescent Road, Greenbelt, Md.

Daily Mass: As announced
Sacrament of Reconciliation: Saturday 3:45-4:45 p.m.

Rev. Thomas F. Crowley, Pastor
Rev. R. Scott Hurd, Pastoral Associate

Part Time Ministry

MASS SCHEDULE:
Sunday 8, 9:30, 11 a.m.

Saturday 5 p.m.

UNITED CHURCH OF CHRIST

Daniel Hamlin, Pastor

Greenbelt Community Church

Hillside & Crescent Roads
Phone: 301-474-6171 mornings

Sunday Worship

10:15 a.m.

"A church of the open mind, the warm heart,
the aspiring soul, and the social vision..."

Paint Branch Unitarian
Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road,

Beltsville/Adelphi (301-937-3666)
Welcomes you to our open,

nurturing community
January 5, 10 a.m.

"A Beacon for the Third Dimension"
by Jaco B. ten Hove, co-minister

with drex andrex, worship associate

Barbara Wells and
Jaco B. ten Hove,

co-ministers

Catholic

Community

of Greenbelt

MASS

Sundays 10 A.M.
Municipal Building

"O Man of Two Visions!  Close
one eye and open the other.

Close one to the world and all
that is therein, and open the

other to the hallowed beauty of
the Beloved."

-Baha'i Sacred Writings

Baha'i Faith

Information about the Baha’i Faith is on the
World Wide Web at http://www.bahai.org/

Greenbelt Baha’i Community
P.O. Box 245

Greenbelt, MD 20770
301-345-2918      301-220-3160

Congratulations to Janet
Goldberg, a recreation coordinator
at Springhill Lake Recreation Cen-
ter, who was recently honored by
the Gazette newspaper for her
volunteer efforts in the commu-
nity.

Congratulations to Cathie and
Rick Meetre of Ridge Road on
the arrival of two new grandsons
recently: Vasilios was born to
their daughter Lisa and her hus-
band Panagiotis on September 14
and Jacob was born to their
daughter Sarah and her husband
Joseph on December 23, 2002.
Vasilios tipped the scales at 7
lbs. 10 oz. and lives in Bowie and
his cousin Jacob weighed in at 8
lbs. 6 oz. and joins big brothers
Toby and Hunter at home in Col-
lege Park.

Congratulations to Linora
Conta Hayes of Edmonston Road
who earned her bachelor of sci-
ence degree at Southern Illinois
University at Carbondale.

Glad to hear that Dee Ronchi
is home from the hospital.  Dee
is recuperating from knee replace-
ment surgery.

Visiting for the holidays were
Jeff, Rochelle and Alyssa Timbs.
They visited mom Diane Ronchi
and Grandmom Dee Ronchi for
Christmas week.  Jeff and family
are currently living in Alabama
where Rochelle is working on her
doctorate and teaching at the
University of Auburn.  They plan
to stay another 4-5 years before
returning to Maryland.

Jan 5, 2nd Sunday after Christmas, Epiphany Sunday

Sermon: "Gathering of the Scattered"

Rev. DaeHwa Park, Pastor

UNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCH
Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church

40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

301-474-9410

                   SUNDAY

Children and Adults

Bible Study      9:30 am

Worship Service     11:00 am

Mon. Disciple Bible Study  7:00 p.m.

Tues. Lectionary Study 8:00 a.m.

Wed. Prayer Meeting    6:45 p.m.

HANDICAPPED ACCESSIBLE

www.gbgm-UMC.org/mowatt

City Skies Illuminated
By Rare Phenomenon

Greenbelt News Review staffers who worked on Sunday, De-
cember 22 (to avoid working on Christmas Eve) were treated to
a wonderful rainbow and a rare “alpenglow.”  News Review
staffer Dennis Jelalian had left the office about 4:30 p.m. and
returned quickly to call the others out to see an extremely wide
and vidid-hued rainbow.  Both ends were visible with the cen-
ter hidden behind dark storm clouds.

As we watched, the dark clouds in the east were lighted with
a red glow lasting a minute or two.  At that moment “local as-
tronomer” Doug Love walked by as we marvelled and men-
tioned a similar glow being called the Gegenschien effect.  Upon
further investigation, he said that others called the red reflec-
tion on the clouds a type of “alpenglow.”  The real alpenglow
is the red of a rising or setting sun reflected back on snow cov-
ered mountains.

Here at the News Review we saw a rare flatland version of
alpenglow – sun reflected on nearby snow clouds not real
snow.  Love suggested since we had observed it, naming it for
Greenbelt or the News Review.

City Has Piano, Journal,
Musical Theater Classes

by Dorothy Sucher

If you have a yen to play the
piano like Paderewski – or maybe
Liberace? – 2003 may be your
year.  One of the intriguing new
programs offered by Greenbelt’s
Recreation Department for the
first time provides an opportunity
for both adults and children to
take individual piano classes from
instructor Steve Brodd at the
Community Center.   The course
consists of 10 weeks of weekly
half-hour lessons, with the day
and time to be arranged with the
instructor.  Although the course
has just been advertised, many
calls have already come in.

Brodd has been well known in
Greenbelt for several years as a
pianist and accompanist, as well
as a singer.  He played and sang
when the newly renovated mar-
quee for the Greenbelt theater
was dedicated.  In addition, he
taught popular music appreciation
classes at the Community Center
that focused on songs of Broad-
way, Hollywood and the Hit Pa-
rade.

“Steve Brodd loves teaching,”
said Chris Cherry, of the Commu-
nity Center staff.  “He’s commit-
ted to making music a pleasure, a
joy – in other words, fun.  He
says he’s been surprised to find
how many people have had bad
experiences with music lessons in
the past, and he wants them to
share his love of music.  He
doesn’t believe that one size fits
all, and feels that music classes
should be driven by the interests
of the students.”

Brodd received his bachelor’s
degree in music from St. Olaf’s
College in Minnesota.  He won
several state-wide competitions in
both piano and organ.  He also
plays violin and viola.  Music
has been a lifelong love – in fact
he learned to read music before
he learned to read words.

Personal Journal
Another new class offered at

the Community Center is “Your
Personal Journal,” a six-week
course that will run from January
9 to February 12, from 7 to 8:30
p.m.  Open both to those who
have never kept a journal and
those who have already done so,
the course will enable participants
to explore creative ways to en-
hance the journal experience,
which can enrich, even change, a
person’s life.

Instructor Marat Moore has
kept a personal journal for 35
years and says “I have used it as
a tool for discernment and as
practice for the strenuous sport
of writing.”  She is a managing
editor for a large trade associa-
tion.  A bi-weekly tabloid maga-
zine for members which she
launched and co-edits won a top
award this year from the Society
of National Association Publish-
ers.  A frequent writer for and staff
member of the News Review,
Moore is the author of “Women
in the Mines: Stories of Life and
Work” (Simon and Schuster, 1996).

Kids’ Musical
For the second year the

Greenbelt Recreation Department
and the Greenbelt Arts Center
will offer an opportunity for chil-
dren ages 10 to 13 to prepare
and present a musical theater
production.  This time it is “Bur-
ied Treasure,” a new musical by
Chris Cherry.  The class meets
Saturdays from 10 a.m. to noon
from January 4 to February 8, and
there will be two dress rehearsals.
Performances will take place on
President’s Day weekend in Feb-
ruary.

Registration
Registration is now underway

for these and dozens of other
exciting classes and events.  To
enroll, visit the business office at
the Community Center or the
Youth Center Monday through
Friday from 9 a.m. to 4 p.m.
Registration forms may be mailed
in or dropped off at two drop-slot
locations: in the Community Cen-
ter main office and in the Youth
Center business office.  There is
a 10% discount for senior citizens
60 or older.  For information call
301-397-2208 or 301-397-2200 or
visit the city’s website at
www.ci.greenbelt.md.us.

World Heritage.org
Seeks Local Reps

World Heritage, a nonprofit
student exchange program, is
seeking local representatives to
provide high school students
from Germany, France, Spain, Ja-
pan, Thailand, Mexico, Great Brit-
ain and Brazil with local program
support.

Community representatives
screen potential host families,
plan annual orientations, meet
with local high schools, provide
support counseling for partici-
pants, and visit with the ex-
change students and host families
on a monthly basis.  Annual and
on-going training is provided.

Those interested in being
community representatives should
enjoy fostering new international
friendships, be community-minded
and enjoy working with teenag-
ers.  Community representatives
spend an average of two to four
hours a month per student.

Those interested are asked to
call Eileen Coen at 800-888-9040
or visit the website at
www.world-heritage.org.

Marietta Honors
Judge Duvall

J o i n
M a r i e t t a
House Mu-
seum, 5626
Bell Station
Road, Glenn
Dale, to cel-
ebrate Judge Gabriel Duvall’s
250th birthday with an exhibit
starting Friday, January 10.  The
exhibit is open during regular mu-
seum tour hours: Friday 11 a.m.
to 3 p.m., Saturday and Sunday
noon to 4 p.m.  There is a fee.

In commemoration of the
250th anniversary of the birth of
Duvall, the Marietta House Mu-
seum will exhibit likenesses, arti-
facts and documents of the judge
and his descendants.  Judge
Duvall served his country for 59
years, from the Revolutionary
War through 1835,  in various ca-
pacities including Maryland
house delegate, comptroller of the
U.S. Treasury and justice of the
U.S. Supreme Court.  A tour of
historic Marietta House Museum
is included in admission.

New Voices Needed
For Choral Society

Philip Hale, director of the
Prince George’s Choral Society is
looking for new members for the
society.  Practice for the new sea-
son begins January 7.  Director
Hale will meet new members Janu-
ary 7, January 14 and January 21
at 6:30 p.m. at Holy Cross
Lutheran Church at 6905
Greenbelt Road.  Call for an ap-
pointment at 410-288-0052 or
send an email to
pgchoraldirector@worldnet.att.net.

June Rousseau
A mass of Christian Burial at

St. Hugh's Catholic Church will
be celebrated for Greenbelt Pio-
neer June Zoellner Rousseau on
Friday, January 3 at 11:30 a.m.

A viewing will be held on
Thursday, January 2 from 3 to 5
p.m. and 7 to 9 p.m. at Gasch's
Funeral Home 4739 Baltimore
Ave., Hyattsville.

by Mary Moien and Dennis Jelalian
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City  Information
HOLIDAY

GREETING
CARDS

RECYCLING
The Greenbelt Recycling
and Environment Commit-
tee is collecting used greet-
ing cards for recycling.
These cards will go to a
charitable organization,
which will make new cards
from them to benefit and
support the organization.
Card fronts only are being
collected - backs must be
cut off the cards.  Collec-
tion bins will be located at
the Co-op Supermarket,
Greenbelt Community Cen-
ter and Greenway Safeway
between December 20th

and January 10th. Cards
may also be mailed directly
to St. Jude’s Ranch for Chil-
dren, 100 St. Jude Street,
Boulder City, NV 89005.

OPENINGS ON BOARDS & COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City Council advisory groups.  Vacancies exist on the:

Public Safety Advisory Committee
For more information, please call  301-474-8000.

GHI
·  73 Court  Ridge Road -
Playground opposite
·  Plateau Place & Ridge Road -
Corner on Playground side
·  Research Road & Hillside Road
- Corner
·  44 Court Ridge Road - Area
near playground
·  Eastway & Crescent Road -
Corner
· 21 Court Ridge Road - Across
from Green Ridge House
·  Crescent Road & Ridge Road-
Playground at junction
·  Parkway

- Corner across
Community Church
- Corner across from 58
Ct.

·   7 Court Southway Road-Play-
      ground at Little League Field
·  11 Court & 13 Court Ridge
Road-Park area between courts

Boxwood

·Ivy Lane and Lastner Lane-
Playground

Lakewood

·Greenhill Road and Crescent
Road (by Baptist Church)

Charlestowne Village and
Charlestowne North

Adjacent to Attick Park

University Square -Front of
swimming pool

Lakeside North- Near swimming
pool

Springhill Lake -Community
Building

 MEETINGS  FOR  JANUARY  5-10

Sunday, January 5, 1-3:00pm, RECEPTION FOR CITY’S OUT-
GOING STATE & COUNTY REPRESENTATIVES, Municipal
Building.

Sunday, January 5, 4:15pm, ARTS ADVISORY BOARD OPEN
MEETING ON CITY ARTS POLICY, Community Center.

Monday, January 6, 8:00pm, WORK SESSION-FY02 REPORT
ON VISUAL ARTS ED. PROGRAMS, Municpal Building.

Christmas Tree Collection Your discarded Christmas tree can be recycled. The Public
Works Department will pickup trees at the locations listed below. The chips will be used
as mulch around trees and flower beds. Please bring trees to any of the following areas
beginning December 30, 2002, ending February 7, 2003.

Hunting Ridge

Between buildings 6936 and 6978, Hanover Parkway

Windsor Green

·Court entrances, picked up by Windsor Green staff

Greenbrook Village and Estates

·Southeast corner of Ora Glen Dr. and Mathew Drive
·Southeast corner of Hanover Parkway and Greenbrook Drive
·In front of barricade at Mandan Road and Mathew Street

Greenwood Village

·Opposite 8175 Mandan Terrace
·Opposite 7646 Mandan Road
·Opposite 7648 Mandan Road

Greenspring and Greenspring II

·Southwest corner of Megan Lane and Craddock Road
·Park area between 7926 and 8006 Greenbury Drive
·Corner of Spring Manor Drive and Springshire Way
·Open area between 6519 and 6515 Springcrest Drive

Belle Point

·Corner of Vanity Fair Drive and Prince James Way
·Open area between 7800 and 7801 Vanity Fair Drive
·Open area beside 7962 Vanity Fair Drive

Greenbelt Village

·Open area between 6729 & 6715 Village Park Drive
·Open area across from 6632 Lake Park Drive
·Open area across from 6510 & 6512 Lake Park Drive

You are invited to a
RECEPTION TO HONOR

State Senator Leo E. Green
State Delegate Joan B. Pitkin

State Delegate Mary A. Conroy
State Delegate James W. Hubbard

County Councilmember Audrey Scott

SUNDAY, JANUARY 5, 2003
1:00-3:00 p.m.

GREENBELT MUNICIPAL BUILDING
The Greenbelt City Council invites you to attend
a reception to honor these individuals for their
years of service to the Greenbelt Community.

Greenbriar

·Between buildings 7708 and 7710, Hanover Parkway
·Between buildings 7728 and 7730, Hanover Parkway
·Between buildings 7826 and 7828, Hanover Parkway
·Between buildings 8003 and 8009, Mandan Road

Glen Oaks

·Between buildings 7903 and 7905, Mandan Road
·Between buildings 7509 and 7511, Mandan Road

by Rosie Rhubarb

A Greenbelt Gardener

Though it is now
winter and the days
are cold and short, a
gardener can still think
of the garden and en-
joy planning next
year’s garden.  There
is some very good
news for next year: ac-
cording to a recent ar-
ticle in The Washing-
ton Post the drought is over.
Thank goodness!  Last year was
difficult, but this year promises to
be less work in the garden.  The
rains and snow since early Octo-
ber have made up for the rainfall
deficit, according to the Post.
Certainly the snow of early De-
cember that melted slowly was
exactly what was needed, since it
meant the melt water soaked right
into the soil.

With the drought over, a gar-
dener can plan next year’s garden
with some confidence because
moist soil for spring planting is
now assured.  This is the time of
year when seed catalogs arrive in
the mail.  Many gardeners, my-
self included, find reading a seed
catalog akin to being a kid in a
candy store.  Reading the catalog
is truly one of the great delights
of the gardener’s year – so many
delicious choices!  So hard to re-
strain from over-spending!  If you
don’t get garden catalogs, then
check out a garden magazine.
This time of year the seed cata-
log companies advertise so you
can easily find names and ad-
dresses.

You could skip the
catalogs altogether
and just head for the
garden stores and cen-
ters.  Seeds arrive in
stores in January.
Slowly examining the
offerings is fun.

Clean-up
Christmas trees

should be put at des-
ignated drop-off points.  Christ-
mas trees thrown in parks and
common areas are like trash – an
eyesore that just doesn’t go
away and can burn easily.  The
City of Greenbelt will pick up
trees at the drop-off points dur-
ing the next few weeks.  Ads in
the News Review list the spots.
Or, look for the little green
Christmas tree shaped signs
marking the drop-off spots.

If the clean-up of last year’s
garden wasn’t finished in the au-
tumn, try to do so on milder
days.  Leaves left on the lawn
can smother the grass and kill it.
Dead plants and leaves in the
garden bed can provide a place
for insects and weed seeds to
spend the winter and then cause
problems next year.  A cleaned up
garden bed is a good way to
start the year off right.  The City
of Greenbelt provides free pick-up
of yard waste from your property.
Call 301-474-8004 to request pick-
up.  Yard waste should be in
bags or tied in bundles.  It really
does take less time to prepare the
debris for pick up than one
would think.

Registration for the winter 10-
week GED class presented by
Greenbelt CARES will be held on
Tuesday, January 7 from 10:30
a.m. to 12:30 p.m. only.  The first
class of instruction will be held
on Thursday, January 9 and the
last on Thursday, March 13.

GED I is held from 10:30 a.m.
to 12:30 p.m.  GED I is for stu-
dents who need review of basic
math (addition, subtraction, multi-
plication, division, fractions, deci-
mals, percentages and word prob-
lems) and English grammar skills.

GED II is held from 1 to 3
p.m. and is for students who
have successfully completed GED
I and/or are ready to learn alge-
bra and geometry, English litera-
ture and writing skills and pre-
pare to take the GED test.

GED is held every Tuesday
and Thursday for 10 weeks in
the Municipal Building Confer-
ence Room, 25 Crescent Road.

Students are required to show
proof of residency (i.e., current
lease, phone or electric bill,
driver’s license or Motor Vehicle
ID card).

There is no charge for
Greenbelt residents in either
course.  Non-Greenbelt residents
are required to pay a $150 regis-
tration fee.  All students are re-
quired to purchase a copy of the
GED textbook and calculator
from Greenbelt CARES.

Students do not have to be
16 years of age in order to take
the GED course.  Students are
eligible to take a GED pre-test
given at Greenbelt CARES at no
cost.  The actual GED test is
given by the State of Maryland,
not Greenbelt CARES.  However,
students who are ready to take
the test can obtain the applica-
tion forms from Greenbelt CARES.

GED Registration
Questions and enrollment in-

formation regarding either GED I
or GED II should be directed to
Judye Hering, course instructor,
at Greenbelt CARES at 301-345-
6660, ext. 144, or e-mail: jhering
@ci.greenbelt.md.us.

U. of Md. Has New
Transportation Dept.

There’s a new department at
the University of Maryland.
Campus Parking and Shuttle-UM
have been combined into the
new University Department of
Transportation and they’ve al-
ready published a brochure,
“Transportation Alternatives to
and from Campus.”  This bro-
chure was designed to help stu-
dents and faculty (nearly 50,000
people) understand alternatives to
solo driving.  The brochure ex-
plains just about every mode of
travel available: public transit,
shuttle, car pools, walking, bicy-
cling, Metro and van pools.
Contact Community Affairs at
301-314-5274 to obtain a copy.

Board of Education
Committees Meet

The Finance, Budget and Au-
dit committees of the Prince
George’s County Board of Educa-
tion will meet on January 6 at
5:30 p.m.  The meeting will be
held at Sasscer Administration
Bldg, 14201 School Lane in Up-
per Marlboro.

The meeting is open to the
public but there will be no pub-
lic participation.

For more information, contact
Jackie Gray at 301-952-6116.
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Co-op Center Spread Ad
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Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department.
Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about incidents.

The Department is offering a reward of up to $500 for information leading to the arrest and conviction of a suspect in any of the unsolved crimes
reported in the blotter.   Citizens may anonymously report suspected drug activity by calling the Drug Tip Line at 301-507-6522.  Victims of the theft of
lawn ornaments, tools, lawn mowers, etc., should contact Criminal Investigations at 301-507-6530.   Some items have been recovered and police
would like to return them to owners.

AMERICAN REALTY

Commission Only - No Extra Fees

Jeannie Smith, GRI
Quality and Personal Service

301-345-1091

NEW
LISTING

             65-G Ridge Road NEW
LISTING

This two bedroom frame unit has a remodeled kitchen with new
refrigerator, washer, dryer and stove and a remodeled bathroom.
Hardwood floors, extra storage closet, deck, and fenced yards are
just the beginning.  $67.900

This ONE bedroom UPPER LEVEL END unit has been freshly
painted and includes a window air conditioner, ceiling fan, extra
storage closet, new wall-to-wall carpeting, large corner yard and
storage shed.  $49,900

             20-S Hillside Road

This three bedroom block unit has wall-to-wall carpeting, ceiling
fans, built-in air conditioner, humidifier, washer, dryer, remodeled
bathroom.  You can relax because all the landscaping has been
done for you!  Library end of town.  Price reduced!

5-C Ridge Road

UNDER
CONTRACT

13-F Hillside Road

This two bedroom WIDE FLOOR PLAN is a short walk to the
Center.  A full second bathroom (handicap accessible) has been
added on the first floor.  The kitchen has been remodeled and
includes a dishwasher.  A built-in air conditioner, washer, dryer
and self-cleaning oven are a few of the extras. $87,500

32-C Ridge Road NEW
LISTING

        73-B Ridge Road NEW
LISTING

       18-K Ridge Road NEW
LISTING

       8-B Crescent Road NEW
LISTING

UNDER
CONTRACT

SOLD IN
ONE DAY

SINGLE FAMILY - LAKESIDE
8 PINECREST COURT

Exclusive Listing!  Take a short walk to the Lake from this split
foyer single family Lakeside home.  Five bedrooms, 2 1/2 baths,
brick fireplace, hardwood floors, sliding glass doors to patio,
storage shed, energy efficient furnace and central air condition-
ing are just the beginning.  $284,900

UNDER
CONTRACT

I would like to wish each of
you a Happy New Year and a

Safe and Happy Holiday!

I would also like to THANK
my broker, Ray Wen; fellow
Realtors, George Cantwell,
Mike McAndrew, Tim Uber
and their families; Rayetta
Henson; my clients, friends
and last but not least, my
family, Larry, Carrie and

John; for all your support and
encouragement throughout the

years.

Happy New Year!

Robbery
5800 block Cherrywood Ter-

race, December 19, 10:34 p.m., a
man was walking home when he
was approached by two men, one
armed with a dark-colored semi-
automatic handgun.  The man
with the gun announced a rob-
bery and demanded money.  The
victim threw his wallet to the
ground and the suspect removed
a bank card from it before both
suspects fled on foot.  The sus-
pects are described as (1) a black
male, 16 to 21, 5’11”, 130 lbs.,
wearing a dark-colored sweatshirt
and a dark skull cap, and (2) a
black male 16 to 21, 6’, 150 lbs.,
wearing a dark-colored winter
coat and dark-colored pants.

6200 block Breezewood Drive,
December 19, 10:40 p.m., a food
delivery person was trying to
make a delivery at an apartment,
but after getting no answer at the
door was about to leave.  He was
accosted by three men who
dragged him to a vacant apart-
ment where they punched and
kicked him and demanded money.
After obtaining money and the
victim’s wallet, the suspects fled
in the victim’s red 1994
Mitsubishi Eclipse two-door, Va.
tags JAB1886.  The victim had
left the vehicle’s motor running
and doors unlocked.  The sus-
pects are described as (1) an
Hispanic male about 25, 6’, me-
dium build, wearing a white
hooded zippered jacket, and (2) a
black male, twenties, 5’6”, 140
lbs., wearing a black fleece
sweatshirt.  No description is
available for the third suspect.

Assault
6200 block Breezewood Drive,

December 24, 10:22 a.m., an of-
ficer responded to a report of a
verbal dispute in a parking lot.
Apparently one man had entered
the vehicle of another man in-
volved in the argument, retrieved
a handgun and threatened the
other man with the gun.  The
two then struggled for control of
the weapon, a loaded semiauto-
matic handgun, which was found
inside the vehicle.  Police arrested
two Greenbelt men, one aged 29
and one aged 33.  The 29-year-
old was charged with first-degree
assault, second-degree assault,
wearing and carrying a concealed
deadly weapon and related
charges.  The 33-year-old was
charged with possession of a
firearm and disorderly conduct.
Both suspects were released to
the Department of Corrections for
a hearing before a District Court
Commissioner.

Theft
Beltway Plaza, December 24, 4:49

p.m., someone took an unattended
purse from the FuncoLand store.

7500 block Hanover Parkway,
December 22, 7:27 p.m., after a
traffic stop, police charged a non-
resident man, 27, with theft.  A
computer check revealed that the
tags on the vehicle had been re-
ported stolen to Virginia police.
The man was released on citation
pending trial.

Trespassing
6100 block Cherrywood Lane,

December 20, 9:48 p.m., a non-
resident man, 18, was arrested af-
ter being observed at the
Springhill Lake Recreation Center
from which he had previously
been banned.  Seeing a police of-

ficer, the suspect fled on foot
and locked himself in a laundry
room nearby where he was appre-
hended.  He was then released to
the Department of Corrections for
a hearing before a District Court
Commissioner.

Burglary
Greenway Shopping Center,

December 23, 12:45 p.m., someone
removed several trees from the
Christmas tree lot in the parking
lot.  A fence had been cut for
entry to the lot.

Resisting Arrest
7500 block Greenbelt Road,

December 24, 12:23 a.m., a male
non-resident was arrested and
charged with resisting arrest.
When a computer check showed
an open warrant with the Sheriff’s
Department and police tried to
handcuff the man, he pulled away
and tried to flee on foot.  He was
apprehended after he jumped over
a row of bushes and landed face-
first on the parking lot, sustaining
minor lacerations to his face.  He
refused medical treatment and
was then released to the Depart-
ment of Corrections for service of
the warrant.

Vehicle Crime
The following vehicles were

reported stolen: a Honda Accord
four-door, December 20, from the
5800 block of Cherrywood Lane,
which was recovered December
21 on Greenbelt Metro Drive; a
green 1994 Chrysler Town and
Country four-door, Md. tags
884287M, December 20, from
Beltway Plaza; a white 2002
Dodge Stratus four-door, Va. tags
YKN2265, December 21, from the
6200 block Breezewood Drive; a
tan 1994 Oldsmobile Cutlass four-
door, Md. tags PCV546, Decem-
ber 21, from the 8000 block
Mandan Road; a 2003 Chrysler
Sebring LXI four-door, December
22, from the 7800 block Mandan
Road, which was recovered the
next day by Metropolitan Police
in southeast Washington, D.C.; a
2002 Dodge Stratus four-door,
December 22, from the 6100 block
of Breezewood Court, recovered
December 26 in the 7800 block of
Mandan Road; an almond 2002
Dodge Stratus four-door, Va.
tagsYKN2391, December 22, from
the 6100 block Breezewood
Court; a white 1994 Chevrolet Ca-
price four-door, unknown D.C.
tags, December 23, from Beltway
Plaza; a light blue 1988 Mazda
626 four-door, Md. tags KCF071,
December 23, from the 400 block
Ridge Road; a 1994 Chevrolet Ca-
price four-door, December 12,
from Beltway Plaza, which was
recovered the next day by
County police in Oxon Hill; a sil-
ver 1994 Chevrolet Caprice four-
door, unknown Md. temporary
tags, December 23, from the 6100
block Breezewood Court; a light
blue 1991 Toyota Camry four-
door, Md. tags HSC474, Decem-
ber 24, from Beltway Plaza; a
black 1993 Ford Crown Victoria
four-door, Md. tags JRA411, De-
cember 24, from the 9100 block
Springhill Court; a blue 2003
Dodge Intrepid four-door, Md.
tags KXK497, December 26, from
the 7700 block Mandan Road; a
1991 Toyota Camry four-door, De-
cember 27, from the 9100 block
Edmonston Court, which was re-
covered the next day in the same
block; a blue 1987 Toyota Camry

four-door, Md. tags FXY361, De-
cember 27 from Beltway Plaza; a
2003 Chrysler Sebring LXI four-
door, December 22, from the 7800
block of Mandan Road, which
was recovered the next day by
Metropolitan Police in southeast
Washington; a 2002 Dodge Stra-
tus four-door, December 22 from
the 6100 block Breezewood Court,
which was recovered December
26 in the 7800 block of Mandan
Road.  Two suspects were ob-
served in the vehicle earlier in
the day, but at this time descrip-
tions are incomplete.

In the 7400 block of Greenbelt
Road, on December 24 an officer
observed a verbal dispute be-
tween two persons.  A woman al-
leged that her boyfriend had
locked her out of a vehicle.  A
computer check by county police
revealed that the car had been
reported stolen.  The man was
arrested and charged with theft
and possession of marijuana.  He
was released to the Department
of Corrections for a hearing.

In the 6500 block of Capitol
Drive, on December 25, two non-
resident males, 19- and 18-years-
old respectively, were arrested
and charged with unlawful taking
of a motor vehicle and related
charges including five counts of
attempted theft, after officers re-
sponded to a report of suspects
putting tires into a U-Haul truck
at the Cadillac dealership.  Both
suspects fled but were appre-
hended, one by use of a K-9.
Both were taken to Prince
George’s Hospital for minor inju-
ries sustained in the incident and
then taken to the Department of
Corrections for a hearing before a
District Court Commissioner.

In the 6100 block of Springhill
Terrace, on December 26, officers
responded to a report of three
men stealing tires from a car.  A
witness reported the men were
trying to leave the scene in a ve-
hicle, after which police stopped
the vehicle and found inside it
tools commonly used to steal ve-
hicles.  Also found inside the ve-
hicle were tires believed to have
been stolen from a vehicle in the
parking lot.  Police made three ar-
rests, charging a 22-year-old non-
resident, a 20-year-old non-resi-
dent and a 17-year-old juvenile
non-resident with theft, fourth-de-
gree burglary and malicious de-
struction.  The two adults were
released to the Department of
Corrections for a hearing before a
District Court Commissioner.  The
juvenile was released to a guard-
ian pending action by the juve-
nile justice system.

Six vehicles previously stolen
were recovered; one arrest was
involved.

Vandalism
Vandalism to, thefts from, and

attempted thefts of vehicles were
reported in the following areas:
7800 block Mandan Road; 7700
block Hanover Parkway (two inci-
dents); 8000 block Mandan Road
(four incidents); 9100 block
Springhill Court; Beltway Plaza
(six incidents); 7500 block
Greenbelt Road; 7800 block
Hanover Parkway; 7900 block
Hanover Parkway; 7100 block
Mathew Street; 100 block
Westway (two incidents); 9100
block Edmonston Terrace; 6200
block Springhill Court.

POLICE BLOTTER
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Call us today for a Satisfying Smile!

28 Ridge Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-0717

The Age of Laser Dentistry Has Arrived!
Everyone is aware of the fantastic
advances in laser therapy in medicine.
Lasers have now been developed and
proven safe and effective for dentistry.
The McCarl Dental Group now offers
state-of-the-art laser therapy for many
dental procedures.  Many types of
cavities can be treated without drilling or
novocaine.  Even gum and root canal
therapy can sometimes be treated
without surgery or injections.  Lasers
haven't totally changed the face of
dentistry.  They're one more way to help
our patients to have beautiful and healthy
smiles that will last a lifetime.

DISTINCTIONS AND AWARDS:
DR. CLAYTON S.  MCCARL,  JR.
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry.
Member of the Pierre Fauchard Academy.
DR.  JAY MCCARL
Dental Implant Symposium, Boston University.
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry.
DR.  DAVID  J.  MCCARL
Quintessence Award for Excellence in Clinical
Restorative Dentistry.
DR.  KIMBERLY  BURROUGHS
American Society for Geriatric Dentistry.
Crest Award for Excellence.

McCarl Dental Group
301-474-4144 For Our New Patients

Initial Hygiene Visit
Comprehensive Exam

and
Any Necessary Xrays

$30.00
Good Only With Coupon

Value Up to $200.00

Office Hours:
Monday 8-8
Tuesday 9-8
Wednesday 9-8
Thursday 8-5
Friday 8-3
Saturday 8-12

Dr. Jay; Dr. Kim Burroughs; Dr. Clayton, Jr.;
and Dr. Dave

Greenbelt’s

Business

Safeway Offers
Scholarships

For the sixth consecutive year,
Safeway will offer graduating
high school seniors an opportu-
nity to win $3,000 scholarships
through its continuing partner-
ship with the Greater Washington
Urban League. Since beginning
the program in 1997, Safeway’s
Eastern Division has provided
assistance to 30 graduating high
school seniors with financial aid
totaling more than $75,000.

Six winners are selected annu-
ally through an essay contest.
This year applicants will be asked
to submit a 500-word composi-
tion, identifying in a four-part
plan what they would do as ei-
ther mayor of Washington, D.C.
or governor of Maryland. In ad-
dition, each individual must have
a minimum 2.5 grade-point aver-
age, proof of completion of 90
percent of their school’s commu-
nity service requirement, proof of
college acceptance, and demon-
strate a financial need. Eligible
contestants must either live or
attend school in Washington,
D.C., Prince George’s or Mont-
gomery County in Maryland, the
three jurisdictions serviced by the
Greater Washington Urban
League.

Applications are available at
libraries, schools, all Safeway
stores in the respective jurisdic-
tions and non-profit organizations
operating in the Urban League’s
service areas. The deadline for
submissions is February 8 and
should be directed to the Urban
League’s headquarters in Wash-
ington.

The winners will be an-
nounced at the organization’s
31st annual Whitney M. Young
Memorial Gala on Wednesday,
March 12, to be held at the
Marriott Wardman Park Hotel.

Advance Auto Parts
Replaces Trak Auto

Advance Auto Parts officially
opened its new store in Greenbelt
following extensive renovations
to convert the former Trak auto
parts store.  The new store, lo-
cated at 7435 Greenbelt Road in
Greenway Center employs 10
people.  Throughout the Wash-
ington D.C. metropolitan area,
more than 50 former Trak stores
are being converted to Advance
Auto Parts stores.

Every store serves as a com-
munity recycling center by ac-
cepting and recycling used motor
oil and auto batteries.  Stores
also offer a wide range of support
to charities and schools.

Advance devotes significant
resources to communicating with
Hispanic customers.  Bi-lingual
signs in store, a national Hispanic
spokesperson, and Hispanic-ori-
ented spots with Spanish sub-
titles in the Advance Auto Parts
in-store television network all
help communicate with Hispanic
customers.

Standard & Poor
Rates Greenbelt A+

After review, the City of
Greenbelt's latest annual financial
report and other data resulted in
a debt rating of A plus from
Standard & Poor's rating service.

The debt rating was for public
improvement and refunding
bonds.

Giant Seeks Gifts
For Food Banks

Giant Food Inc. is urging the
public to donate money or non-
perishable food at any Giant
Food or Super G store to help
area food banks.  Local food
banks have reported increased
demand for food and to assist
them Giant is currently conduct-
ing its annual Good Neighbor
Food and Funds campaign.  The
effort will benefit food banks
throughout the Mid-Atlantic re-
gion which include the Capital
Area Food Bank and the Mary-
land Food Bank.

Barry Scher, vice president of
Public Affairs for Giant Food,
suggests customers can help by
dropping off non-perishable items
– such as canned fruits and
vegetables, canned meat, tuna
fish, peanut butter, macaroni and
cheese and canned soup at their
local Giant or Super G.  Monetary
donations can also be made at
the stores by tearing off a dona-
tion coupon at the check out reg-
isters and contributing $1, $3 or
$5.  “Fully 100 percent of all con-
tributions will be given to area
food banks,” Scher said.  Last
year, Giant’s Good Neighbor cam-
paign generated 80 tons of food
and over $215,000 for area food
banks.  For more information call
301-341-8776.

Giant Food to Retail
Irradiated Beef

On November 3, Giant Food
became the first food retailer in the
Baltimore-Washington market to
offer customers fresh, irradiated
ground beef.  Irradiated beef will
provide customers with a new op-
tion for added assurance of food
safety.  Giant will be selling two
SureBeam® labeled irradiated beef
products: 93% lean/7% fat and
85% lean/15% fat ground beef.

SureBeam® irradiation is a pro-
cess that uses a concentrated
beam of electrical energy to de-
stroy potentially harmful bacteria,
including E. coli and salmonella.
The process is environmentally
safe and non-nuclear.

For more information on food
irradiation, consumers may pick up
a brochure at the store’s meat
counter or go to the Giant
website, www.giantfood.com and
click on ‘food safety.’

Hispanic Students
Scholarship Fund

Allfirst Bank is sponsoring a
$20,000 Allfirst Hispanic College
Fund Scholarship Program to pro-
vide scholarships to promising
Hispanic students in the Mid-At-
lantic.

The scholarship is open to
students who live in the Allfirst
market area, which extends from
Northern Virginia through the
District of Columbia and Mary-
land and into south-central Penn-
sylvania.  Hispanic students who
pursue studies in business, ac-
counting, economics and finance
are eligible to apply.

The scholarship program is
administered by the Hispanic Col-
lege Fund, Inc., a national non-
profit organization established in
1993, dedicated to developing the
next generation of Hispanic busi-
ness leaders in America by
awarding scholarships to deserv-
ing Hispanic students.

Interested students can visit
www.hispanicfund.org or call 800-
644-4223 for more information.

Greenbelt businesses are
encouraged to send their

stories for this page.

HAPPY
NEW YEAR!

MANY
THANKS!

To my wonderful boss
John Bloom and

great co-workers at NPC,
especially Peggy.

        Pat. W.

GNR 010203 print.pmd 1/4/2003, 11:23 AM9



Page 10             GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW Thursday, January 2, 2003

GREENBELT SERVICE

CENTER

Auto Repairs
& Road Service

161 CENTERWAY ROAD
GREENBELT, MD 20770

(301) 474-8348

A.S.E. Certified Technicians
Maryland State Inspections

301-474-0046
20 Southway

Greenbelt, MD
20770

Old Greenbelt Citgo
Dave Meadows

Service Manager

Maryland State Inspections

Oil Changes, Batteries
Brakes, Shocks, Tires
Exhausts & Tune-Ups
MD State Lottery

• Open 24 Hours for Gas and Snacks •

CENTERWAY TAX
& ESTATE SERVICE

111 Centerway Suite 204
Roosevelt Center

Year-Round Service
NOTARY

Regina O’Brien, Enrolled Agent
301-345-0272

 $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $

 $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $

Custom Quality Work Done w/ Pride!
No job too small.

Service work and new homes.
ALL work done by Master Electrician

Insured Lic. #1142 Pr. Geo.

301-622-6999

ZEUS ELECTRIC

Your Speciality Spa
Facial Services

   Corrective Peels

   Microdermabrasion

Therapeutic Massage

   Deep Tissue, Reflexology

Body Services

    Wraps, Masques, Scrubs

Make-up Services

   Individual, Small Group

Waxing Services

143 Centerway

Greenbelt, MD  20770

301-345-1849

Massage services also available

at the Tennis Center in College Park

301-779-8000

Hours of Operation

Monday-Tuesday 1-8pm

Wednesday-Saturday 9am-8pm

www.pleasanttouch.com

Spa

Missy’s Decorating

301-345-7273
Md. Home Imp. Lic. #26409

Bonded - Insured

WALLPAPERING
INTERIOR PAINTING

Licensed
Bonded
Insured

MHIC
#7540

HOME REMODELING SPECIALIST
Replacement Windows • Siding • Roofing

Repairs • Florida Rooms • Decks • Painting
Kitchens • Additions • Bathrooms

BRICK - BLOCK - CONCRETE
Free Estimates/Town References

“Serving Greenbelt For 30 Years”

Call Dick Gehring 301/441-1246
8303 58th Ave. • Berwyn Heights, MD

HUGE CREDIT UNION SALE!!!

We are having a sale
from 12/26 thru 1/04

Melvin Motors is able to offer
special value to members on our

inventory of over 150 vehicles.

Even if you are not a member,
we would like to see you too!!

13405 Annapolis Rd. (Rt. 450) at Highbridge Rd.
301-262-1313

WWW.MELVINMOTORS.COM for all the inventory

Many Programs Are
At Patuxent Refuge

Early January events to be
held by the Patuxent Research
Refuge at two locations are:

North Tract (Route 198 be-
tween the Baltimore-Washington
Parkway and Route 32):

Sunday, January 5, the North
Tract will open at 6:30 a.m. for
hiking and biking.  A bird tour for
ages 16-plus will be held from
6:30 to 9:30 a.m. (Field guides and
binoculars recommended.)

Visitor Center (Powder Mill
Road between the Baltimore-
Washington Parkway and Route
197):

Wednesday, January 8, “Na-
ture Tots” from 10:30 to 11:30 a.m.
and 2 to 3 p.m. for ages 3 to 4.
Trees are special homes to ani-
mals and preschoolers are intro-
duced to this habitat through
games, stories and crafts in this
program.

Sunday, January 12, “All that
Habitat” for ages 5 to 7 from 2 to
3 p.m.  This is a hands-on, inter-
active program on what animals
need to survive.

Refuge walking tours will be
held for ages 12 plus (with no
registration necessary) on Satur-
days January 11, 18 and 25 at
11:30 a.m. and 2 p.m. and on
Sundays January 5, 12, 19 and 26
at 1:30 p.m.

East Coast Greenway
Urged by Sarbanes

A recent letter to President
Bush urges assistance for com-
pleting the East Coast Greenway,
the nation's first long-distance ur-
ban trail.  The letter was signed
by Senator Paul Sarbanes and 22
other senators, including Senator
Barbara Mikulski.

The East Coast Greenway is a
2600-mile multi-use trail serving
walkers, bicyclists, equestrians,
the physically challeged and
other non-motorized users.  It is
considered the "urban equivalent
of the Appalachian Trail."

For more information access
www.greenway.org.

City Notes
During the week of December

23 the horticulture crew pruned
dead branches from trees at the
Community Center and on Julian
Court and completed planting an-
nuals at the police station, the
entrance to Boxwood, at the mu-
seum and the Aquatic Center.

The parks crews continued
leaf collection and prepared
Christmas tree drop-off signs.

The special operations crew
made new letters for the New
Year’s Eve banner and checked
the city for graffiti and unautho-
rized signs.

The facilities maintenance
crew continued remodeling of the
dark room at the Community
Center.

Program Prepares
The College Bound

The College-Bound Program at
the University of Maryland,
which gives high school juniors
and seniors the opportunity to
learn skills that will ease the tran-
sition to college and increase aca-
demic success, is now accepting
applications.  The spring program
runs February 25 to May 19 on
Mondays from 4:30 p.m. to 6:30
p.m.  There is a fee.

The program offers individual-
ized work and group sessions on
textbook reading, writing, time
management, exam skills, note
taking and other skills that will
prepare high school students for
college.  Included in the program
are counselor appointments, ex-
tended use of lab materials and
visits to a lecture class and
McKeldin Library.

Participants will also interact
with a panel of college students
that will discuss college life and
give a student perspective on dif-
ferent majors.

The program is sponsored by
the Learning Assistance Service
of the University of Maryland
Counseling Center.  For more in-
formation, call 301-314-7693.

Signs Delivered
Twelve new crosswalk bollard

signs and two sets of replace-
ments signs have been delivered
to the city’s public works depart-
ment.  The new language on the
bollards states that motorists
must stop for pedestrians in the
crosswalk.  The previous lan-
guage indicated that motorists
were to yield.  Public Works has
replaced the sign faces on the
two bollard signs still in place on
Crescent Road.

Since the first four bollard
signs were placed, two have been
destroyed – the first by an act of
vandalism and the second by a
collision with a fire truck.

The city’s planning depart-
ment will develop a recom-
mended list for the placement of
the 12 new signs, directing that
four be placed in Greenbelt East,
four in Greenbelt west of
Kenilworth Ave., and four addi-
tional signs be placed in the
historic community.

Int’l Soccer Program
Seeks Volunteers

Team USA/Youth is seeking
volunteer scouts to evaluate lo-
cal youth soccer players for se-
lection onto regional teams com-
peting in Europe next summer.
Recommended players will be
considered for the Team USA/
Youth East Regional Teams.

These teams, at U19, U17,
U16, U15 and U14 ages partici-
pate in the Gothia Cup in Swe-
den, the Dana Cup in Denmark
and the Arsenal Festival in En-
gland.  Over 60 nations partici-
pate in the cups.

Scouts must have a back-
ground in youth soccer, prefer-
ably as both coach and player.
Instructions for volunteer scouts
are at http://www.ussport.us/vol-
unteer and complete program
detaills at http://
www.teamusayouth.org.

Team USA/Youth utilizes try-
outs and a national pool of
scouts to evaluate players for its
international programs.  The pro-
gram is unable to evaluate play-
ers who have conflicts or who
are remote from its evaluation
sites.  Local scouts provide these
players the opportunity for rec-
ognition and selection.

The Team USA/Youth program
is directed by United States Inter-
national Sport, a non-profit youth
soccer development organization.
Further information is available at
http://www.teamusayouth.org or
by e-mail at
info@teamusayouth.org.

Barbara Buck Art
At Patuxent Refuge

Art work by Barbara L. Buck
will be on display at the Patuxent
Research Refuge’s National Wild-
life Visitor Center for the month
of January.

Buck, a native of Baltimore,
has turned an artistic talent de-
veloped while still in high school
into a successful professional ca-
reer.  Completion of the Academic
Art Curriculum at Baltimore East-
ern High School led to studies at
the Maryland Institute College of
Art and employment as a senior
visual information specialist with
the Department of Defense for 35
years.

Buck has not limited her tal-
ents to designing and producing
displays, models, graphs, maps,
posters, exhibitions and publica-
tions for the federal government.
Her paintings have been repro-
duced by the National Wildlife
Federation as Christmas cards
and published by the National
Rifle Association.  In addition,
prints have been made of her art
work and sold through major de-
partment stores including Sears
and J.C. Penney.

Wildlife is a favorite theme for
her work and the quality of her
work has been recognized with
the awarding of numerous best in
show and first through third
place awards in art shows
throughout the Baltimore-Wash-
ington area.

Visit the National Wildlife Visi-
tor Center to view Buck’s work.
The National Wildlife Visitor Cen-
ter is located on Powder Mill Rd.
between the Baltimore-Washing-
ton Parkway and Rt. 197.  The
visitor center is open daily from
10 to 5:30 p.m.  For additional in-
formation, call 301-497-5760.

Explore Mesopotamia
Explorations Unlimited at the

Greenbelt Community Center re-
sumes on January 10 with the
presentation of the film
“Mesopotamia: The Return to
Eden.”  This film is a continua-
tion of the Time Life’s Lost Civi-
lizations series.  This video pre-
sents the great world traditions
of the Christian, Jewish and Mus-
lim faiths all tracing the roots of
their civilizations to the river val-
leys of Mesopotamia’s Fertile
Crescent.

Explorations Unlimited is a
speaker series held every Friday
from 1 to 3 p.m. at the Greenbelt
Community Center.  This presen-
tation will be held in the Senior
Classroom.  Everyone is welcome
to attend and questions are al-
ways encouraged.  Call 301-397-
2208 for more information.
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STEEL BLDGS 70% Yr. End Blow-
out! 30x30 was $9,900, sell $3,900.
40x59 was $18,700, sell $6,700.
50x140 was $41,000, sell $14,000.
Walt, 800-392-7803.

REAL ESTATE - RENTAL

WANTED – Room to rent in home in
Greenbelt.  Call 301-474-2999.

SERVICES

NEED A HOUSE SITTER?  Mature,
refs., care for pets, plants.  Call 301-
474-2192.

HOUSEPAINTER/HANDYMAN –
Do you need work done on your home?
Hire Eric, a GHI resident.  No job too
big, no project too small.  Carpentry,
drywall repair, gutters, water sealing,
debris removal etc.  If it’s broke I can fix
it.  Off-season rates on painting and
powerwashing.  301-441-2545.

PIANO, ORGAN, GUITAR, drums,
recorder, and voice lessons in College
Park. (A few openings left.)  Call Jean
Carstens Music Studio, 301-345-2752,
4 to 9 p.m. or by email at:
jnsmusicetrnl@aol.com

LEAVES – Raked and bagged.  Most
units $45; end units slightly more.  Pat,
301-213-3273.

DAY CARE

LICENSED CHILDCARE - Two open-
ings for ages 12 months to preschool
age in my home M-F. Please call for
more information. Miss Nancy, 301-
474-3935 (Lic #16-59192)

MERCHANDISE

ICE AND SNOW MELT – 40 pound
bag.  Delivered to your door. $15 per
bag.  Call 301-335-1633 to schedule
your delivery.

FURNITURE – Large handmade hutch
$75. Coffee table $40. Cardioglide ex-
ercise bike $50. Call 301-474-2999.

Potpourri
Anonymous Christian

support for hurting people.
Questioning personal signi-

ficance? Come and meet with
other Christians who combine

prayer, scripture, praise and
real relationships.

Thursdays - 7:00 to 8:30 PM
at Greenbelt Baptist Church

Home & Business
Improvements

Drywall • Painting • Carpentry
• Acoustical Ceiling • Tile • Etc.

Licensed • Bonded • Insured
MHIC #40475 301-345-1261

WISLER CONSTRUCTON

State of Maryland
Vehicle Emissions Inspection Program

159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A complete service facility equipped to
perform all service requirements that
your manufacturer recommends to com-
ply with Preventive Maintenance service
schedules & extended warranty pro-
grams! Also, routine repairs that keep
your vehicles operating safely and reli-
ably.

Certified Emissions Repair Facility

A.S.E.
Master Certified Technicians

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
Facility #5459

• Now Featuring! •
Collision repair damage and stolen recovery repairs.

Working with all Insurance estimates.
Most estimates are FREE & in a timely order.

A.S.E. Certified Collision Repair Technician
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UPHOLSTERY
Many Fabrics to
Choose From.
Free Estimates.
Quick Return.

LEW'S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY
301-262-4135

TAXES
Tax Preparation

• Individual • Small Business
• Current and Prior Years

• All States
Tax Problems

• Audits
• Offers in Compromise

• Other IRS Problems
• Just Plain Confused

Call J. K. Chung, EA,
Moryadas Associates,

LLC
IRS Enrolled Agent, Licensed

to Represent Taxpayers
before the IRS.

Call 301-474-9427

You know us as JOHN &
TAMMY, a household name in
Greenbelt for over 14 years.
We are the experts at clean-
ing your home and giving you
more time. Time for grand-
children, children’s recre-
ation, and each other. Call,
let a familiar and trusted

name help you out.

We offer :
–Weekly, bi-weekly, or
  monthly service
–Spring cleaning any time
of   the year
–Window cleaning
–Help for special occasions
–FREE estimates

Professionals with the

Personal Touch

Phone 301-262-5151

Brick Townhome 

Walk to the Center from this beautiful 2 br. home with 11’x17’ mbr.  

Remodeled kitchen w. dishwasher & disposal.  Very nice—call now! 

Stonegate 

Beautiful 4 bedroom home in the sought-after community of Stonegate 

in Silver Spring.  Separate living area on lower level.  $330,000  SOLD 

Stonegate 

Outstanding colonial home with 5 bedrooms and 3 1/2 baths.  Remod-

eled kitchen, large finished basement with new furn.  $374,900  SOLD 

Highland View 

Large brick colonial with 3 full levels.  Walkout basement, modern gas 

furnace, 3-season porch, large fenced yard & fireplace.  Coming Soon 

3-Story Brick Townhome 

Why pay rent when you can own for less?  This 2 bedroom, 1 bath 

home has modern windows &  large backyard for kids.  Coming Soon 

2 Bedroom Corner Lot 

Close to downtown Greenbelt and Roosevelt Center.  Wide floorplan 

with fenced backyard, modern kitchen & upgrades.  Coming soon 

1 Bedroom Townhome 

Great location near USDA Research Center.  Upper level, end unit 

home with attic storage & private entrance.  Washer & dryer included. 

End Unit With Large Corner Lot 

Great townhome that has been completely renovated.  Opened stair-

way & kitchen.  Fenced yard with large shed.  Nice!  $83,900   SOLD 

1 Bedroom Upper Level - Corner Lot 

Remodeled throughout with opened kitchen, dishwasher, carpet, large 

fenced yard, private stairway, big attic & modern bath. $48,900  SOLD 

Greens of Warther  

2-story condominium with private yard and rear entrance.  New HVAC 

system, remodeled kit., new carpet, fireplace & more. $169,900 SOLD 

Charlestown Village 

2-Story home with lots of upgrades and improvements.  Newer win-

dows & sliding door.  3 brs., 1 full- and 2 half-baths.  $115,000  SOLD 

2 Bedroom Brick End Unit 

Near Roosevelt Center.  Remodeled kitchen with dishwasher and   

modern cabinetry.  11’x17’ Master br.  Corner lot.  $119,900   SOLD 

2 Bedroom End Unit - Next To Boiler Room 

This townhome has many improvements and upgrades.  Boiler room 

may be purchased from GHI to use as living space.  $73,900  SOLD 

3 Bedroom Townhome 

This home has a remodeled kitchen with breakfast bar and dish-

washer.  Large yard with shed that backs to woods.  $79,900  SOLD  

 

Forest View 

Large deck in fenced backyard that overlooks protected woodlands.  

Beautiful home w/ remod. kitchen, bath & hardwd. flrs.  $79,900 SOLD   

Woodland Way - Single Family Home 

Rare!  Detached home in GHI- structure maintained by the Co-op.  

Everything on one level; no stairs.  Garage included.  $158,000  SOLD 

Leonard and Holley
Wallace

301-982-0044
Realty 1 In Roosevelt Center
Your Greenbelt SpecialistsSM

Since 1986

Graduate - Realtor’s Institute Certified Residential Specialist

CLASSIFIED

CLASSIFIED: $3.00 mini-
mum for ten words.  15¢ for
each additional word.  Submit
ad with payment to the News
Review office by 10 p.m.
Tuesday, or to the News Re-
view drop box in the  Co-op
grocery store before 7 p.m.
Tuesday, or mail to 15 Cres-
cent Rd., Suite 100, Greenbelt,
MD 20770.

BOXED:  $8.10 column
inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches
($12.15).  Deadline 10 p.m.
Tuesday.

NEEDED: Please include
name, phone number and ad-
dress with ad copy.  Ads not
considered accepted until pub-
lished.

RATES

NOTICE

DEAR JESUS AND ST. JUDE, thank
you for prayers answered - DCR.

Place your
ad here!

Don’t Shop For The 
Car Without Shopping

For The Insurance.
You’ve shopped two-doors, four-doors and station wagons. But what about
collision, comprehensive and other coverage? That’s where I come in. I’ll show
you how Prudential’s auto insurance has options that could help save you money.

Name, Company-Approved Title
CA State Insurance Agent License #

1234 Main Street
Anytown, State 00000

(000) 000-0000

Coverage written by Prudential Property and Casualty Insurance Company, Prudential General Insurance
Company, Prudential Commercial Insurance Company, and in New Jersey by The Prudential Property
and Casualty Insurance Company of New Jersey, The Prudential General Insurance Company 
of New Jersey or The Prudential Commercial Insurance Company of New Jersey, 23 Main Street,
Holmdel, NJ 07733. In Texas, may be written by Consumers County Mutual Insurance Company, which
is not a Prudential company. Coverage available in most states. Prudential Financial is a service mark
of The Prudential Insurance Company of America, Newark, NJ, and its affiliates.
©2002 The Prudential Insurance Company of America IFS-20010604-A001342

John Crellin
10714 Baltimore Ave.

Beltsville, Md.
301-937-9395
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NOTICE TO
GHI MEMBERS

GUTTER CLEANING
SCHEDULE

The 2003 GHI Fall Gutter Cleaning schedule for the week of
January 6th is as follows (weather permitting):

•  2 court Eastway
•  1 through 5 courts Gardenway
•  17 through 30 courts Ridge Road

Scheduled updates for this program will be published weekly
in the Greenbelt News Review.  The contact supervisor for
the program is Paul Hill.  He can be reached on 301-474-4161
ext. 122.

HEY!  WHAT'S YOUR PROBLEM?

TROUBLE WITH NEIGHBORS?

BAD BUSINESS SERVICE?

NOISE?       MESSY PROPERTY?

You don't have to keep suffering!!

The City of Greenbelt has a COOL way to help you work things out without hassle,
and without courts or lawyers.  It's FREE!  It's CONVENIENT!  It's CONFIDENTIAL!

-- and it's called MEDIATION.

So give yourself a break.  You are only a phone call away from information

that could improve your life.  Call 301-345-7203.

City of Greenbelt

COMMUNITY MEDIATION BOARD

Bluesville captured an Honor-
able Mention for Amanda Brown,
with her igloo-like structure of
a series of round styrofoam
pieces, winding from a large bot-
tom piece and graduating to a
smaller piece at the top.

MODEL CITY continued from page 1

ing this past year I selected sev-
eral books for the Tugwell Special
Collection which are more acces-
sible to middle school students.
Four reference books were used
to prepare a student workbook:
“Cities in the 21st Century” by
Urban Land Institute, “Carfree Cit-
ies” by J.H. Crawford, “Planning
Made Easy” by William Toner
and “Greenbelt Cooks – Then
and Now.”

Student Visitors
In late August Mary Walton

was assigned to Nicholas Orem
as the new magnet coordinator
just before the 2002-2003 school
year began. Walton was very en-
thusiastic about the possibilities
of working with Greenbelt for the
"Design A City" project and
found a way to bring the stu-
dents to Greenbelt so they would
be able to experience the pedes-
trian-safe walkways and the green
belt first hand. The plan was to
bring four groups of 45 students
per visit to Greenbelt. These 45
students would be divided into
smaller groups and tour the
Greenbelt Museum, walk through
the Community Center, walk
around the area and come to the
Greenbelt Library for an orienta-
tion to the library and a tour of
the Tugwell Special Collection.
We reserved our meeting room to
give the students a place to store
their bookbags and library books
and to eat their bag lunches.
Unfortunately, due to the sniper
incidents during October, the site
visits by all but one group had
to be postponed.

Some of these students will
also be participating in the Na-
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tional Engineers Week “Future
City” competition, which uses the
“SIM City©” software to design
cities of the future.

(Editors Note: Nine of the top
ten entries for the Design A City
project were recently on exhibit
at the Greenbelt Library.  As sci-
ence, math and technology mag-
net students, participants were
required to complete hands-on
measuring activities in science
and math, complete a persuasive
writing activity, research back-
ground information, write a re-
port and create a two- or three-
dimensional representation of a
city which would provide places
for people to live, work, shop,
play and be educated.)

Winter Fresh City won an Hon-
orable Mention for Mascela
Oforio, with eye-catching
styrofoam buildings and trees
dusted with glittery snow paint,
and sporting names such as
Icicles Gas Station, Chilly
Wind Hospital, and Frozen
Mountain Apartments.

Used Car Loans: Up to 60 months 5.5% apr

New Car Loans:  Up to 60 months 4.5% apr

(It's not too late to refinance it.)
Greenbelt Federal Credit Union

Call 301-474-5900
112 Centerway Road, Greenbelt, MD  20770

apr = annual percentage rate
Rates subject to change without notice.

Artful Afternoon Has Reception, Art, Crafts
On Sunday January 5, the

Greenbelt Recreation Department
will host an Artful Afternoon at
the Greenbelt Community Center
from 1 to 5 p.m.  Guests of all
ages are invited to enjoy free ac-
tivities including hands-on arts
projects, an exhibit reception and
artist’s talk,
an Artists
in Resi-
dence stu-
dio open
house and
tours of the
n e a r b y
Greenbel t
M u s e u m .
Artful Af-
t e r n o o n s
are an on-
going series of community arts
festivals sponsored by the recre-
ation department.

The City of Greenbelt Recre-
ation Department announced the
opening of a new exhibition at
the Greenbelt Community Center
Art Gallery.  The show, entitled
“Garden of Earthly Delights Re-
visited,” will feature monoprints
and cut-outs by internationally
recognized printmaker Helga
Thomson.  Thomson’s work in-
cludes darkly whimsical images of
half-human creatures.  The public
is invited to attend a reception
and gallery talk with the artist

from 2 to 4 p.m.
A native of Argentina,

Thomson currently lives in Mary-
land.  She had exhibited exten-
sively in the United States and
abroad.  Her work has been col-
lected by museums in Poland,
Italy, the United States and Ar-

gentina, including her homeland’s
Museum of Modern Art in
Buenos Aires.

Thomson’s exhibition will be
on view through January 24 at
the Community Center.  The gal-
lery is open to the public from 9
to 10 a.m. daily, whenever the
space is not reserved for special
use.  Visitors to the Community
Center also will have the oppor-
tunity to view an installation of
prints and cut-outs created by lo-
cal youth and students at
Eleanor Roosevelt High School
created in workshops led by
Thomson during the month of

December.
From 1 to 5 p.m., the public is

invited to tour the studios of the
Community Center’s artists in resi-
dence.  Participating artists will in-
clude painters, a weaver, stained
glass artists and ceramicists.

A new hands-on project will be
o f f e r e d
from 2 to
4 p.m. in
the ce-
ramic stu-
dios.  In-
structors
from the
recreation
department’s
c e r a m i c
programs
will assist

visitors in creating tiles and pinch-
ing pots.

The city’s historic house mu-
seum located across the street at
10-B Crescent Road will be open
for tours between 1 and 5 p.m.
The Greenbelt Museum’s current
exhibit of documentary photogra-
phy entitled “Picturing Victims
and Patriots” will be on view
throughout the day at the Com-
munity Center.  For information
about any of the day’s activities
or about ongoing arts and hu-
manities programs call the Com-
munity Center at 301-397-2208.

PLACE
YOUR AD

HERE

Thinking of buying or selling a house?

Call me for the very lowest commission rates.

I can save you hundreds - thousands.

     George Cantwell    301-490-3763

AMERICAN REALTY

GNR 010203 print.pmd 1/4/2003, 11:23 AM12


